Meeting of the Friends of Carter Place Garden on 17th October 2011 held at 
St. Pauls’ Church – Minutes.
Present:
	Marek Drewicz (Chair)
	Jeremy Leach
	Rev’d Peter Stevenson

	Ben Johnson
	Adrienne Shaw
	Charles Harvey

	John Jefferis
	Norma Lawrence
	Canon Grahame Shaw

	Andrew Stedman
	Richard Rees
	Daniel Hayes

	Councillor Martin Seaton
	Peta Steel
	John Muir

	Katherine McNeil
	Jenny Jefferis
	Councillor Anood Al-Samerai




Apologies: Councillor Cathy Bowman, Councillor Patrick Diamond, Ian Powe, Jay Hayter, Celia Harvey, Wendy Watson, Shelagh Farren.
1. Formal dissolution of Friends of Carter Place Garden.
A resolution was moved that the Friends of Carter Place Garden should be dissolved. This was carried unanimously with one abstention. 


2. Formation of Walworth Society. 
Following the dissolution of the FoCPG there was a discussion about the creation of a Walworth Society and aspects of the draft constitution.

The following topic areas were covered:

(Items in blue indicate issues that would involve changes to the draft constitution).

a) Geographical Area.

· Grahame was concerned about limiting the geographical area of any society to the boundaries of the 3 wards that make up the Walworth Community Council area (Newington, East Walworth & Faraday) and that we needed to consider covering a wider area that could include areas such as north Lambeth. Grahame felt while the Walworth Rd is a boundary between the wards, people who visit the area (eg to shop) come from a wider territory and that we should, therefore, think about the wider area. 

· Richard proposed sticking to the 3 Walworth wards in Southwark. 
· Marek suggested that the draft constitution should have a geographical focus and that this would not preclude having a wider area of interest. 
· Ben said this was justified by for example the proposed Leisure Centre being outside the core 3 ward area and that there was, therefore, a need to refer to a wider surrounding area.

· Katherine suggested naming the places that would be included as being of interest such as including the Elephant & Castle, Kennington Park and the parts of Lambeth that may be interested. 
· Councillor Seaton felt that it was right to concentrate on the 3 Walworth wards but that he had no problems with an organisation expressing views on issues that touched parts of Southwark outside these boundaries. He felt that it was important to define the immediate boundaries and but to be confident that the Council would take note of the group as long as it was representative.
· John Muir felt that the group would be interested in everything that goes on right around the boundary.

· Councillor Al-Samerai suggested talking to the Camberwell Society about how they handle these conflicts and going beyond the strict boundaries.
· Charles was concerned about the use of the term “the area of benefit” and that the constitution should be refer more simply to the area of Walworth.
· Katherine said that the constitution needed to state explicitly the intention of the society to work with other groups such as the Kennington Association.
The meeting agree that there should be a definition of the core area in terms of the 3 wards and then references to an interest in the wider area. 
b) Aims of Walworth Society
· Peta was concerned about the society being seen as too middle class. In the battle over the police station garden, people remembered that the garden belonged to them and the campaign was seen as inclusive. She proposed close contact with local T&RAs and to get more local people involved.
· Councillor Al-Samerai said that the objectives of the Society needed to state that it was as representative as possible of the local area; it must seek to engage and be representative. 
· Katherine felt that this is done by not only having a focus on the built environment; questioning what does Walworth mean in terms of its people, not just its buildings. 
· Marek stressed that it was important that a society be inclusive and representative. Richard suggested that this could be helped by dividing up membership of the committee evenly across the 3 wards. 

· Councillor Al-Samerai said this could be helped by having representatives from Council Tenants and home owners and that putting that in the constitution would help reinforce this.
· Peter said that the draft constitution showed signs of the group’s origins as a pressure group campaigning to save the garden (with references to promoting building qualities and surveying maps etc). He proposed a wider scope, rather than just gathering people to face a particular issue or threat. He felt that the constitution should include the word celebrate and it should not restrict itself to just campaigning to preserve buildings and spaces. It should also be about unifying communities. 
· Peta felt that an overall aim would be to have people feeling proud to be/live in Walworth.
· Councillor Seaton felt that the vision around the E&C was not fully embedded in the local community. The views of those in the Strata Tower were not embedded in the area. The new town centre will need to be part of the new vision.
· Councillor Al-Samerai said that the object was to stimulate public interest but also to celebrate the diverse communities of the area. A society needs to be representative and then establish an agenda following some data gathering. 

· Helping to shape change in the area. Peter said that a role for the Society would be helping to represent the area to the planning policy and planning departments.

· Councillor Al-Samerai felt that in this process a local amenity society will be able to identify sites in advance of the planning process. This could be further strengthened with the development of a Neighbourhood Plan under the Localism Bill and could extend to community groups buying assets. Richard said that we need to draw up a list and that would help us shape what we wanted the area to look like. 

· Marek mentioned the threats of development and neglect to the historic buildings on the Walworth Rd and the original idea of its being designated as a conservation area. It was suggested that the Walworth Road might be a good area to focus on in the beginning as it impacted upon all the 3 wards. Norma underscored this by saying that overall the road and its shops were tatty. 
· Peta highlighted the poor state of Kennedys one of the few shops that was already listed. Grahame queried whether an early act of the society could be to take possession of Kennedys as a community asset (as is envisaged in the draft constitution). Marek suggested alternative approaches such as one in York where local community groups helped designed shop window decorations to make currently derelict shop fronts appear more active, for example through illustrating local history.
· Councillor Seaton suggested that the aims in the constitution should mention the intention of the society both to be representative and to celebrate the cultural diversity. Thought should be given too to what needed to be done in the longer term to encourage awareness of the society and to seek a wide membership.
· Councillor Al-Samerai said that the constitution should include reference to involvement with shops and local businesses and that it could for example speak to key retailers such as M&S about the support they need. It was also suggested that the Society may be able to play a part with the Council in encouraging desired businesses to move into the area through offering favourable rates.
· Marek said that a Walworth Society might take a lead in creating a historic area appraisal, similar to the one that was behind the success of groups in Peckham lobbying for a conservation area in Peckham High St and Rye Lane.

· John Muir asked about the need to link up with the development of the Heygate which is a long term development and the biggest thing going on in the local area. A Walworth Society needs to try to influence that as it will be a long term issue.
c) Promotion & Publicity. Ideas suggested included:

· Adrienne mentioned developing posters to put in libraries; Norma was concerned that there is a now a charge for that. 
· Peta said the FoCPG campaign that got information into Morrisons and that there is a notice board outside the Newington library by the bus stop that has been empty for years. Councillor Seaton said that he would make enquiries about that.
· Richard suggested creating a quarterly newsletter.

· Peta suggested getting in touch with all the people who left an email address in relation to the Carter Place Garden campaign.
· Richard mentioned the Information day in Camberwell and that at some point next year it would be good to have an information day for Walworth. 
· Councillor Seaton mentioned the role of educating people about the history of the area. Having an Information Day could help identify the strengths and the culture of the area. He felt that there is a need to get beyond Carter Place and the campaign about it. There is a need to bring in Aylesbury Estate T&RAs and the organisations that are in existence in East Walworth.

d) Engaging with Local Communities.

· Councillor Seaton felt that getting people properly involved requires knocking on people’s doors and a Walworth Society will have to go out into the community and do that piece of work. It will want to obtain the views of young people, local leaders, shoppers and those who visit the parks. The Latin American community for example is taking part in the E&C consultation but African communities are not. Hopefully if we can get this right it will help make the consultation around the E&C more meaningful.
· Peter felt that it was important to understand what kinds of outreach are meant. It is important to understand What do you like about Walworth? What does Walworth mean to you? 

· Peta mentioned the success of community cinema; local films about the community and the local area are shown at Tate Modern once a month. Films and TV programmes that might have been made about the area. People’s impressions and memories of Walworth.
· Councillor Seaton was keen to think in terms both of architectural merit and cultural merit and that an important role would be to spend some time mapping what is of merit in the buildings but also the community in terms of the communities that exist and how well they are tied into the common life of the area. 

· Katherine underlined the significance of the Carter Place campaign being undertaken actively on the Walworth Rd and in local schools and not just being done online; this had really helped its impact.

· Councillor Seaton expressed the need to make links with local leaders especially in the Faraday ward whose voice is rarely heard. Local leaders are extremely useful as they provide a route of established networks to engage with people in the local neighbourhood.
· Charles suggested working closely with the governing bodies of local schools and other educational organisations such as Southbank University.

· Peter underscored the significance of community saying that areas of London that did not have trouble in summer were ones with a greater sense of community. The aim should be for Walworth to become one community as against a number of communities as it is at present. The area has particular difficulties in establishing a sense of community owing to the high levels of population churn in the area (up to 20% change per year).
d) Name.
· Concerns were expressed about the name the Walworth Society. There were suggestions that it might be called Our or Your Walworth Society but in the end the name the Walworth Society was agreed, with a general agreement that any promotional material or ‘tag lines’ should use the ‘Our Walworth’ idea. 
Dear Jeremy,

 

All looks good.  I would add that with regard to the constitution I would caution not to be too prescriptive at this early stage.  For example Richard's comments, as transcribed by you below:

· Marek stressed that it was important that a society be inclusive and representative. Richard suggested that this could be helped by dividing up membership of the committee evenly across the 3 wards.
I don't believe the society should stipulate that membership MUST be divided amongst three wards as this may be impossible to achieve at this early stage.  I think this should be an aspiration (and an important one at that!) rather than a requirement.  Best to have a keen proactive committee rather than people on it just because of their location.  I think in later years you could have a requirement for a minimum of 2 people from each ward on the committee...

 

Best wishes,

 

Ben
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